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57 ABSTRACT 

An IC card storing therein information transmitted 
from an external terminal unit includes a processor, an 
interface, a first memory for storing a system program, 
a second memory for storing an application program, 
and a third memory for storing processed data. The 
second memory includes a latch circuit for temporarily 
latching data of a plurality of bytes transmitted to the 
IC card from the external terminal unit, and an electri 
cally erasable and programmable memory for storing 
data of a predetermined number of bytes when the data 
is transferred to the latch circuit. 

12 Claims, 4 Drawing Sheets 
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C CARD AND METHOD FOR WRITING 
NFORMATION THEREN 

This application is a continuation of application Ser. 
No. 07/398,474 filed on Aug. 25, 1989, now abandoned. 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

This invention relates to an IC card and a method for 
writing information therein. More particularly, this 
invention relates to an IC card and a method for writing 
information in the IC card, so that an information pro 
cessing program, etc. can be effectively written by 
down-loading in an electrically erasable and program 
mable non-volatile memory (an EEPROM) provided 
for storing such a program, etc. 

In a conventional IC card used in the past, a process 
ing program for a microprocessor was stored in a mask 
ROM, and the contents of the processing program 
could not be changed. Recently, an EEPROM is used as 
a program memory in an IC card, so that a program can 
be written later in the memory, and its contents can be 
changed later. 

In the modern IC card described above, various reg 
istered data such as various kinds of ID information 
(identification information or collation information) are 
written later in the EEPROM, and, in addition to such 
a memory, a static RAM (an SRAM) or the like is incor 
porated as a work memory for temporarily storing data. 
While the SRAM is generally advantageous over the 

EEPROM in that the time required for writing data (a 
write time) is relatively short, it has the defect that 
stored data becomes volatile when the power supply is 
cut off. On the other hand, although the EEPROM can 
be used as a programmable non-volatile memory, it has 
such a defect that, while the write time required for 
writing data of 1 byte in the SRAM is only in the order 
of microsecond, a longer write time in the order of a 
millisecond is required for writing data of 1 byte in the 
EEPROM. r 

Therefore, it is a prior art practice that, in the case of 
writing a large amount of data in the EEPROM, the 
data is written once in the SRAM and then written in 
the EEPROM. However, because a considerably large 
capacity is not allotted to the SRAM in the IC card, the 
region of the SRAM utilized as a communication buffer 
is limited in size, and a limited amount of data can only 
be transmitted at a time. Thus, it is the present status 
that a large amount of data is transmitted and written in 
the SRAM in a relation divided into groups each in 
cluding a small amount of data. 

Consequently, write data including duplications of 
data such as an initiation code, a command, an identifi 
cation code, a termination code, etc. must be transmit 
ted a plurality of times, resulting in a troublesome pro 
cedure data writing and transmission. Further, because 
serial processing including data reception, data writing 
and data confirmation is commonly executed for writ 
ing data in the IC card, division of data into a plurality 
of groups as described above obstructs the desired high 
speed data writing. 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

With a view to solve such prior art problems, it is an 
object of the present invention to provide a method 
permitting high-speed writing of information in an IC 
card. 
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2 
Another object of the present invention is to provide 

a method for writing information in an IC card so that 
a large amount of data can be continuously written in 
the IC card thereby improving the performance of data 
writing. 
According to the present invention which attains the 

above objects, an IC card includes two kinds of memo 
ries, that is, a memory such as an SRAM having a data 
write time shorter than a data transmission time and a 
memory such as an EEPROM with a latch circuit, in 
which a data write time for writing externally transmit 
ted data is short but a data write time for writing inter 
nally transferred data is long. Received data memory 
regions for storing data to be transmitted, within the 
data write time, to the memory having the long data 
write time are provided on the memory having the 
short data write time, and the size of those received data 
memory regions is selected to be p times (p: an integer) 
as large as the unit length of information accessed by the 
memory having the long internal data write time. 
According to one aspect of the present invention, 

there is provided an IC card which comprises a proces 
sor, a first non-volatile memory means for storing a 
system program required for the operation of the pro 
cessor, a programmable second non-volatile memory 
means for storing an application program, registered 
data or the like, a third memory means in the form of a 
programmable non-volatile or volatile memory for stor 
ing various kinds of processed data, and an interface 
receiving and transmitting data from and to an external 
terminal unit. In the IC card, the second memory means 
includes specified memory locations to store informa 
tion whose unit length is n bytes (n: an integer larger 
than and including 2) and has an external information 
write time t1 and an internal information write time t2 
(t2>. t1) required for writing information of unit length. 
The third memory means includes a plurality of mem 
ory regions for storing information of the unit length in 
each of them and has an information write time t3 re 
quired for writing data of m bytes (m: an integer smaller 
than n) in one of the plural memory regions. Further, 
the sum of the times ts and t1 is selected to be equal to or 
shorter than the time required for receiving the data of 
m bytes. The total time t required for receiving the 
information of the unit length is given by the relation 
t4=>t1--t2-t3. The information writing method com 
prises the steps of successively writing data of m bytes 
in one of the plural memory regions of the third mem 
ory means by the processor according to the system 
program or application program in response to the re 
ception of the data of m bytes among information trans 
mitted from the external terminal unit. Further, when 
the information of unit length is already written in at 
least one of the plural memory regions of the third 
memory means, and the transmitted information of m 
bytes to be written is being received, reading out the 
information of unit length stored earliest of all in the 
memory regions of the third memory means and writing 
the same in the second memory means. 

In the IC card according to the present invention, the 
second memory means is in the form of, for example, a 
high-speed operable EEPROM having a built-in latch 
circuit capable of latching information of a fixed unit 
length of, for example, 32 bytes or 64 bytes, and the 
third memory means is in the form of an SRAM having 
a plurality of received information memory regions. 
The unit information length described above will be 
referred to hereinafter as one page as required. When 
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information having lengths, each of which is equal to 
the unit length described above, is transmitted from the 
external terminal unit to be latched and then written in 
the EEPROM, the information of unit length is stored 
once in each of the plural memory regions of the SRAM 
and is then transferred to the EEPROM. In the present 
invention, write data transmitted from the external ter 
minal unit is written on the SRAM in parallel relation 
with writing of data from the SRAM into the EE 
PROM, and such an operation is completed within the 
one-page transfer time. Therefore, writing of data in the 
EEPROM can be executed during transmission of data 
from the external terminal unit, and the speed of trans 
mitted data writing can be improved. 
BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

FIG. 1 is a block diagram of an IC card to which a 
preferred embodiment of the information writing 
method according to the present invention is applied. 
FIG. 2 is a timing chart showing the timing of writing 

data in the IC card. 
FIG. 3 shows the manner of writing data from the 

SRAM into the EEPROM shown in FIG. 1. 
FIGS. 4a and 4b show how the state of the operation 

mode makes transition in a prior art EEPROM and the 
EEPROM used in the present invention, respectively. 
FIG. 5 shows the internal structure of the EEPROM 

shown in FIG. 1. 

DESCRIPTION OF THE PREFERRED 
EMBODIMENTS 

Preferred embodiments of the information writing 
method according to the present invention will now be 
described in detail with reference to the drawings. 
FIG. 1 is a block diagram of an IC card to which an 

embodiment of the information writing method accord 
ing to the present invention is applied, FIG. 2 is a timing 
chart showing the timing of writing data in the IC card, 
and FIG. 3 shows the manner of writing data from the 
SRAM into the EEPROM shown in FIG. 1. 

Referring to FIG. 1, the reference numeral 1 desig 
nates the IC card which includes a mask ROM 6 storing 
a system program therein, an EEPROM 4 storing an 
application program or registered data or the like 
therein, an SRAM 5 acting as a communication buffer 
and a work memory, an input/output interface 2 for 
receiving and transmitting signals from and to an exter 
nal terminal unit (not shown), and a microprocessor (an 
MPU) 3 controlling the units described above. 
The EEPROM 4 is formed on one chip and includes 

a latch circuit 4a capable of high-speed latching of in 
formation units each having a length of, for example, 32 
bytes, and a memory part 4b. As shown in FIG. 2, exter 
nally transmitted data having an information unit length 
(corresponding to 1 page, that is, 32 bytes herein) can be 
latched by the latch circuit 4a at a high speed of about 
200 nsec/byte within a data write time TR, and the 
latched data is then written in the memory part 4b of the 
EEPROM 4 within a data write time t of about 15 
msec/page (1 page=32 bytes). This write time t is 
quite short when compared to a write time of about 15 
msec/byte in an EEPROM incorporated in a conven 
tional IC card. 

FIG. 4a shows how transition occurs in the state of 
the operation mode of the EEPROM in the conven 
tional IC card, and FIG. 4b shows how transition oc 
curs in the state of the operation mode of the high-speed 
operable EEPROM 4 in the IC card shown in FIG. 1. 
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4. 
FIG. 5 shows one form of the internal structure of the 
high-speed operable EEPROM 4 shown in FIG. 1. The 
state of the EEPROM is determined by the combination 
of a chip select signal CE, a read enable signal OE and 
a write enable signal WE applied to the EEPROM by 
way of three signal lines respectively. In the case of the 
EEPROM incorporated in the conventional IC card, 
one byte is the unit of data written, read and/or erased, 
and data stored on one chip can be erased as a unit. On 
the other hand, in the case of the high-speed operable 
EEPROM 4 which includes a memory cell array 41, a 
latch 42, a timer 43, an output data buffer 44 and an 
input data buffer 45 as shown in FIG. 5, one byte is also 
the unit of data written, read and/or erased, and data 
belonging to one page can be written as a unit. The page 
is determined by the length of the data latch 42 in the 
EEPROM 4 and is 32 bytes in the embodiment of the 
present invention. By the provision of this data latch 42, 
data can be written in the EEPROM 4 within a time 
equivalent to that required for writing data in the 
SRAM 5. The EEPROM incorporated in the conven 
tional IC card does not include a data latch such as the 
data latch 42 capable of latching data of one page, and 
its data writing speed is lower than that of the SRAM. 
The state transition in a high-speed operable EE 

PROM 4 incorporated in the IC card 1 can be classified 
into a read mode and a write/erase mode. The EE 
PROM 4 starts to operate in its write/erase mode in 
response to the application of a chip select signal CE 
together with a write enable signal WE. First, data writ 
ten already on a page selected by the address signal is 
loaded from the memory cell array 41 to the data latch 
42. Then, data to be altered and/or written is externally 
latched by the data latch 42. When the number of bytes 
of the data to be written is smaller than 32 bytes, the 
data latched already is replaced on the data latch 42 by 
the data to be altered only. After the data is latched by 
the data latch 42, the EEPROM 4 starts to operate in its 
write/erase mode in a predetermined time determined 
by the timer 43. First, data having the length of one 
page is erased on the memory cell array 41, and the data 
latched in the data latch 42 is newly written on the 
memory cell array 41. In the case of the erase mode, 
external data latching in the data latch 42 and writing of 
latched data from the data latch 42 onto the memory 
cell array 41 are not carried out. In this case, the time 
actually required for writing data corresponding to one 
page on the memory cell array 41 is substantially equiv 
alent to that required for writing data, corresponding to 
one byte in the EEPROM incorporated in the conven 
tional IC card. By the provision of the data latch 42, the 
time required for writing externally transmitted data in 
the EEPROM4 can be made equivalent to that required 
for data writing in the SRAM, and data of one page (for 
example, 32 bytes) can be written in the EEPROM 4 
within a write time equivalent to that required hitherto 
for writing data of one byte. Thus, data can be written 
at a high speed. 

Referring to FIG. 3, the SRAM 5 includes a commu 
nication buffer 5a which is divided into, for example, 
two received data memory regions A and B. Each of 
these regions A and B has a capacity which can store 
information having a length of 32 bytes, similar to the 
capacity of the data latch 42 which can latch informa 
tion of one page. 
A data writing procedure, when one page corre 

sponds to 32 bytes, will now be described with refer 
ence to FIGS. 2 and 3. In the sequence of steps of pro 
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cessing which will be described now, it is basically 
supposed that a data write program included in a system 
program stored in the mask ROM 6 or an application 
program stored in the EEPROM 4 is activated in re 
sponse to a data write command applied from the exter 
nal terminal unit, and the MPU 3 executes the data write 
program. The I/O interface 2 or the MPU 3 includes a 
1-byte data register or the like therein, and the MPU 3 
receiving data, whose unit is one byte, writes such data 
in the SRAM 5. Thus, data reception and data writing 
are independently carried out in parallel relation to each 
other. 
The application program referred to in this specifica 

tion differs from the system program used for the basic 
control purpose and designates a processing program 
prepared for execution of a specific function according 
to the specification of the IC card 1, or designates an 
operation program run for the purpose of processing as 
described above. w 
When data to be written is transferred from the exter 

nal terminal unit to the IC card 1 together with or sepa 
rately from the data write command, the transferred 
data is written in the EEPROM 4 in the form of a bulk 
of 32 bytes corresponding to one page as previously 
described. In FIG. 2, the symbol n (= 1,..., 32) desig 
nates the order of receiving data bytes transferred from 
the external terminal unit. Suppose that the symbols tT, 
ts, tR and twdesignate the time required for transmitting 
data of one byte, the time required for writing data of 
one byte in the SRAM 5, the time required for latching 
data of one page in the latch circuit 4a of the EEPROM 
4, and the time required for writing data of one page 
from the latch circuit 4a into the memory part 4b of the 
EEPROM 4, respectively. Then, these times tT, ts, tR. 
and twhave relationships satisfying the following con 
ditions: 

tT tS--tR (1) 

32. tT> -ts--tR-ty (2) 

where 32.tT designates the total time required for the 
MPU3 to receive data of one page (that is, the informa 
tion of unit length). 

In the sequence of the write mode, data of one byte 
transferred from the external terminal unit is received 
by the MPU 3 through the I/O interface 2, and the 
received data is written once in the SRAM 5. The 
above operation is repeated until data of one page (=32 
bytes) is received. After the data of one page (=32 
bytes), which is the unit of information stored in the 
EEPROM 4, is completely received by the MPU 3, the 
finally received data of one byte in the data of one page 
starts to be written in the SRAM 5. Further, while data 
of first one byte in the next page is being received, the 
data of one byte in the preceding page received previ 
ously is completely written in the SRAM 5. After the 
data of one byte is completely written in the SRAM 5 
but before data of next one byte is completely received 
by the MPU 3, the data of one page received already is 
read out from the SRAM 5 and latched by the latch 
circuit 4a of the EEPROM 4. Then, data of one byte 
received next by the MPU3 is written in the SRAM 5. 

In the EEPROM 4 in which the externally transmit 
ted data of one page is written by the MPU 3, the data 
is completely latched in the latch 4a of the EEPROM 4. 
Then, independently of the operation of the MPU 3, the 
data latched in the latch circuit 4a is written in the 
individual memory cells of the memory part 4b of the 
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EEPROM 4 in the manner as described already with 
reference to FIG. 5. At the end of the write time ty, the 
data of one page is completely written in the memory 
part 4b of the EEPROM 4. 
While the data of one page is being written in the 

memory part 4b of the EEPROM 4, the MPU3 contin 
ues, in the period of the write time tw, to write received 
data of next one page in one of the received data mem 
ory regions A and B of the SRAM 5. This writing oper 
ation is completed simultaneously with or after the end 
of the writing operation of the data of one page in the 
memory part 4b of the EEPROM 4, as will be apparent 
from the expression (2). The data of one page, stored 
previously in the received data memory region A or B 
of the SRAM 5, is then written in the EEPROM 4 
again, while the MPU 3 is receiving data of one byte 
transmitted next from the external terminal unit. By the 
repetition of the operations described above, received 
data of one page after another is successively written in 
the memory part 4b of the EEPROM 4. 
The sequence described above is more concretely 

shown in FIG. 2. It is supposed that received data trans 
mitted from the external terminal unit is written in the 
received data memory region B of the SRAM 5, as 
indicated by the solid line in FIG. 3. Referring to FIG. 
2, after data of final one byte in data of one page is 
received to complete reception of the data of one page 
(= 32 bytes), the data of a final one byte is immediately 
written in the received data memory region B of the 
SRAM 5 to complete writing of all the received data of 
one page in the received data memory region B of the 
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SRAM 5. The manner of processing in this case will be 
described in further detail. 

In a predetermined dead time (which is determined 
by the mode of data transfer and the processing perfor 
mance of the MPU 3 and which is almost unnecessary 
when data reception and data writing can be simulta 
neously carried out) after, the MPU 3 receives transmit 
ted data of final one byte (n=32) in data of preceding 
one page, the MPU 3 starts to receive transmitted data 
of first one byte (n = 1) in data of next one page, and, 
while receiving the data of first one byte (n = 1), the 
received data of final one-byte (n=32) in the data of the 
preceding one page is written in the received data men 
ory region B of the SRAM 5. Immediately thereafter, 
the received data of one page stored already in the 
received data memory region B of the SRAM 5 is read 
out and written in the EEPROM 4. Then, after the 
transmitted data of first one byte (n = 1) in next one page 
is completely received, the above data is written and 
stored now in a first location (a position corresponding 
to n=1) of the received data memory region A of the 
SRAM 5, as indicated by the dotted line in FIG. 3. In 
this manner, received data of one byte after another is 
successively stored in the first and succeeding locations 
of the received data memory region A of the SRAM 5. 

In this case, the data of one page is latched in the 
latch circuit 4a of the EEPROM 4 within the short 
latch time tR, as shown in FIG. 2. The latched data of 
one page is then written in the individual memory cells 
of the memory part 4b of the EEPROM 4 within the 
internal data write time tW, as shown in FIG. 2. In the 
meantime, the MPU 3, utilizing the received data mem 
ory region A, writes successively next and succeeding 
received data in the received data memory region A of 
the SRAM 5. 
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Thus, as shown in FIG. 3, the received data memory 
regions A and B of the SRAM 5 are alternately used to 
store received data of one page after another therein. In 
the manner described above, received data of one page 
(=32 bytes) is stored once on the SRAM 5, and the 5 
operation for receiving data of first one byte in data of 
next one page is executed in parallel to the operation for 
writing, in the EEPROM 4, the data of preceding one 
page stored previously on the SRAM 5. 
The above description has referred to the operation 10 

mode in which, after received data of one page is stored 
on the SRAM 5, the stored data of one page is written 
in the EEPROM 4 while data of first one byte in data of 
next one page is being received. However, when the 
write time twfor writing received data in the EEPROM 15 
4 is shorter than that shown in FIG. 2, the received data 
may be written in the EEPROM 4 while data of next 
one byte is being received after the received data of one 
page is completely stored in the received data memory 
region A or B of the SRAM 5. 20 

It will be seen from the relationship given by the 
expression (2) described previously that received data is 
completely written in the EEPROM 4 before other 
received data is completely written in the received data 
memory region A of the SRAM 5. Therefore, the re- 25 
ceived data memory regions A and B of the SRAM 5 
can be similarly alternately used thereafter to succes 
sively write data therein, so that a large amount of data 
can be continuously transmitted and written without 
regard to the size of the communication buffer. 30 
The data written in the manner described above may 

be an application program stored by down loading, or 
various kinds of registered data or the like. 

In the aforementioned embodiment, two received 
data memory regions A and B are provided on the 35 
SRAM 5. However, depending on the relationship be 
tween the data transmission time and the write time 
required for writing data in the EEPROM 4, three or 
more received data memory regions may be provided 
on the SRAM 5. When such a plurality of received data 40 
memory regions are provided, data received earliest of 
all is first read out to be written in the EEPROM 4. 
Provision of such three or more received data memory 
regions is advantageous in that data can be reliably 
received and written in the EEPROM 4, even when the 45 
internal data write time tw of the EEPROM 4 is ex 
tended or the condition set forth in the expression (2) is 
not satisfied. In such a case, the aforementioned en 
bodiment, in which data of preceding one page is writ 
ten in the EEPROM 4 after received data of first one 50 
byte in data of next one page is written in the SRAM 5, 
may be modified, so that the data of preceding one page 
is written in the EEPROM4, after writing of the data of 
preceding one page in the SRAM 5 is completed, and 
while data of next one page is being received. 55 

In the aforementioned embodiment, received data of 
one byte after another is written in the SRAM 5. How 
ever, received data of a plurality of bytes selected as a 
unit may be written in the SRAM 5. The number of 
bytes that can be supplied as a unit is determined by the 60 
capacity of the internal register or the like of the I/o 
interface 2 or MPU 3 and also by the received data 
processing performance of the MPU 3. Therefore, the 
number of bytes may be selected to be a maximum, 
which permits independent reception and writing of 65 
transmitted data. 

In the aforementioned embodiment, only one EE 
PROM 4 with a latch circuit is provided. However, a 

8 
plurality of such EEPROM's may be provided. In such 
a case, the data receiving SRAM 5 may have a plurality 
of received data memory regions corresponding to the 
plural EEPROM's, so that data can be sufficiently dis 
tributed to the plural memory regions. 

Further, although the SRAM and EEPROM are used 
in the embodiment of the present invention, by way of 
example, it is apparent that memories that can be used in 
the present invention are in no way limited to the 
SRAM and EEPROM. 

I claim: 
1. An IC card for storing information transmitted 

from an external terminal unit, comprising: 
a processor for dividing data of a plurality of bytes, 

transmitted from the external terminal unit, into a 
predetermined number of bytes; 

a first memory means for storing a system program; 
a second memory means for storing an application 

program; and 
a third memory means for storing the processed pre 

determined number of bytes to be written in said 
second memory means; 

said second memory means including a latch circuit 
for temporarily latching data of the predetermined 
number of bytes written from said third memory 
means, prior to another byte being stored in said 
third memory means, and an electrically erasable 
and programmable memory for receiving and stor 
ing data of the predetermined number of bytes 
written from said latch circuit, prior to another 
predetermined number of bytes being transmitted 
from said third memory means to the latch circuit, 
to thereby allow continuous receiving and storing 
of data in said IC card. 

2. An IC card according to claim 1, wherein said 
second memory means includes said latch circuit and 
said electrically erasable programmable memory 
formed on a single IC chip. 

3. An IC card according to claim 1, wherein said 
third memory means is a static random access memory 
(SRAM). 

4. An IC card according to claim 3, wherein said first 
memory means is a mask read only memory (ROM). 

5. An IC card according to claim 3, wherein said 
SRAM includes a plurality of communication buffers. 

6. An IC card for receiving and transmitting data 
from and to an external terminal unit, comprising: 

a processor for dividing data of a plurality of bytes, 
transmitted from the external terminal unit, into a 
predetermined number of bytes; 

an interface for transferring data from the external 
unit to the processor; 

a first non-volatile memory means for storing a sys 
ten program; w 

a programmable second non-volatile memory means 
for storing at least one of an application program 
and registered data; and 

a programmable third memory means for storing the 
processed predetermined number of bytes; 

said second memory means being an EEPROM hav 
ing a built-in latch circuit, and said third memory 
means being an SRAM, said latch circuit temporar 
ily latching the predetermined number of bytes 
prior to another byte being stored in the program 
mable third memory means, and the EEPROM 
storing the predetermined number of bytes prior to 
another predetermined number of bytes being 
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transmitted from the programmable third memory 
means to the latch circuit. 

7. An IC card according to claim 6, wherein said 
SRAM includes a plurality of buffer memories. 

8. An IC card according to claim 6, wherein said first 
memory means is a mask read only memory (ROM). 

9. In an IC card including: 
a processor for dividing data of a plurality of bytes, 

transmitted from an external terminal unit, into a 
predetermined number of bytes; 

a first non-volatile memory means for storing a sys 
ten program required for the operation of said 
processor; 

a programmable second non-volatile memory means 
for storing an application program, including regis 
tered data, said second memory means including a 
built-in latch circuit and specified memory loca 
tions to store information whose unit length is n 
bytes (n: being an integer larger than and including 
2) and having an external information write time ti 
and a internal information write time t2 (such that 
t2>. t1) required for writing information of the unit 
length; 

a third memory means, being one of a programmable 
non-volatile and volatile memory, for storing vari 
ous kinds of processed data, said third memory 
means including a plurality of memory regions, 
each for storing information of the unit length and 
having an information time t3 required for writing 
data of n bytes (m: being an integer smaller than n) 
in any one of said plural memory regions, the sum 
of said times t3 and t1 being selected to be less than 
or equal to the time required for receiving the data 
of m bytes, and the total time trequired for receiv 
ing the information of the unit length being given 
by the equation tA2t1--t2+t3; and 

an interface for receiving and transmitting data from 
and to an external terminal unit; 

a method for writing information comprising the 
steps of: 
successively writing data of m bytes in one of said 

plural memory regions of said third memory 
means by said processor according to one of said 
system program and said application program in 
response to the reception of the data of m bytes 
among information transmitted from said exter 
nal terminal unit; 

reading out, when the information of unit length 
has already been written in at least one of said 
plural memory regions of said third memory 
means, and the transmitted information of m 
bytes to be written is being received, the infor 
mation of unit length stored earliest of all in said 
plural memory regions of said third memory 
means; and 

writing the information in said second memory 
means, wherein the latch circuit temporarily 
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latches data of the predetermined number of 60 
bytes written from the third memory means, 
prior to another byte being stored in the third 
memory means, and specified memory locations 
which receive and store data of the predeter 
mined number of bytes written from the latch 
circuit in specified memory locations, prior to 
another predetermined number of bytes being 
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10 
transmitted from the third memory means to the 
latch circuit. 

10. An IC card according to claim 9, wherein said 
built-in latching circuit of said second memory means is 
for latching data of 32 bytes. 

11. An IC card according to claim 10, wherein, when 
data to be written is transmitted from said external ter 
minal unit together with a write command, data of n 
bytes is successively written in said specified memory 
locations in said second memory means. 

12. In an IC card including: 
a processor for dividing data of a plurality of bytes, 

transmitted from an external terminal unit, into a 
predetermined number of bytes; 

a first non-volatile memory means for storing a sys 
ten program required for the operation of said 
processor; 

a programmable second memory means for storing an 
application program and registered data, said sec 
ond memory means including a latch circuit and 
specified memory locations to store information 
whose unit length is n bytes (n: being an integer 
larger than and including 2) and having an external 
information write time t1 and an internal informa 
tion write time t2 (such that t2>. t1) required for 
writing information of the unit length; 

a third memory means, being one of a programmable 
non-volatile and volatile memory, for storing vari 
ous kinds of processed data, said third memory 
means including a plurality of memory regions, 
each for storing information of the unit length and 
having an information write time t3 required for 
writing data of m bytes (m: being an integer smaller 
than n) in any one of said plural memory regions, 
the sum of said times t3 and t1 being selected to be 
less than or equal to the time required for receiving 
the data of m bytes; and 

an interface receiving and transmitting data from and 
to an external terminal unit; 

a method for writing information comprising the 
steps of: m 

successively writing data of m bytes in one of said 
plural memory regions of said third memory means 
by said processor according to one of said system. 
program and said application program in response 
to the reception of the data of m bytes among infor 
mation transmitted from said external terminal unit; 
and, e 

reading out, when the information of unit length has 
already been written in at least one of said plural 
memory regions of said third memory means, and 
the transmitted information of m bytes to be writ 
ten is being received, the information of unit length 
stored already in said memory region of said third 
memory means; and 

writing the information in said second memory 
means, wherein the latch circuit temporarily 
latches data of the predetermined number of bytes 
written from the third memory means, prior to 
another byte being stored in the third memory 
means, and specified memory locations which re 
ceive and store data of the predetermined number 
of bytes written from the latch circuit in specified 
memory locations, prior to another predetermined 
number of bytes being transmitted from the third 
memory means to the latch circuit. 
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